
EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of a Virtual Meeting held on Tuesday May 19th 2020 at 7.45pm on Skype
Present Cllrs David Woodward, Richard Berkley, Ian Pringle, Naomi Baylis, David Bartholomew 
(OCC + SODC) and Leigh Rawlins (SODC) 
068/20 Apologies for absence Cllr Clive Leeke. 
069/20 Declarations of interest None
070/20 Minutes of the last meeting The minutes from the meeting on Tuesday 21st April were adopted. Adoption was proposed by Ian Pringle and seconded by Richard Berkley. All agreed.
071/20 Matters arising from the minutes

031.01/20 Phone Kiosk The floor will be placed in the kiosk this week. (Ian Pringle to action)
008.03/20 Bus shelter replacement There are now three quotations for a replacement bus shelter in Playhatch. The Clerk was asked to contact the companies to see if there are some examples of their shelters erected in the area that could be viewed. (Clerk to action) 
008.03/20 The clerk still awaits the quotation for the cost to resurface the hardstanding at the bus stop on Dunsden Green and to create some hardstanding at the stop opposite the bus shelter in Playhatch. The Clerk will pursue yet again. (Clerk to action)
072/20 County Councillor's report Cllr Bartholomew’s general report will be attached to the minutes. On local matters he reported that a) the consultation about the Reading Transport Strategy 2036 (including Third Reading Bridge) has now been launched and it is important that all parish councils in South Oxfordshire respond b) the damaged pier on the backwater bridge is on the list of repairs. There is no exact date but it is being regularly checked for safety c) some work on the chevrons on Span Hill has been undertaken. Further work is awaited d) despite the number of accidents along the B478, the spot does not score highly enough for further remedial work. However, as one of the chevrons was damaged, the chevrons will be replaced with those with a fluorescent surround and a Vergemaster reflective post e) a revised restoration plan involving planting more trees has been submitted by Sonning Quarry. A letter from the PC will recommend approval of the revised plan and additionally recommend as many trees as possible be planted. (Clerk to action)
   073/20 District Councillor’s Report Cllr Rawlins’ full report will be attached to these minutes. 
   074/20 Public Question Time/Correspondence 
074.01/20 The path from Spring Lane to Playhatch is not usable because of high levels of standing water. Pedestrians are using the road considered very dangerous in traffic. The path needs to be improved for safety reasons. (Cllr Berkley to action with Tarmac)
074.02/20 Landscaping in Playhatch A resident living opposite the new development raised concern about the screening. The Councillors discussed this but as the application has been passed, the PC has to take SODC advice and no action can be taken.

075/20 Financial Position    
 
075.01/20 The financial situation had been previously circulated. The Clerk is waiting to hear from the internal auditor before further work can take place.
075.02/20 The May accounts were presented for payment. Invoices to the value of £2005.93 were agreed. Ian Pringle proposed the accounts be paid. This was seconded by Richard Berkley.  All agreed.  (Clerk to action)
076/20 Planning Matters


     New Applications


P20/S1304/DIS Discharge of condition 5 (tree protection) on planning application P20/S0050/FUL Variation of condition 2 - (removal of drawings 160411-03, 09, 10 & 11 (all relate to replacement of rehearsal building). Amended site plan). Removal of conditions 8, 9, 10 and 11 (all relate to replacement of rehearsal building). Removal of replacement of rehearsal building from P17/S0259/FUL so that other works can commence. Demolition of existing garages and ancillary structures; conversion of third & fourth floors of Mill building to form three apartments with related works on other floors; conversion of rehearsal/ accommodation building to form two dwellings; and all associated works. The Mill at Sonning. For information only


P20/S1120/DIS Discharge of conditions on application ref. 4 - materials, 8 - landscaping, 9 - tree protection, 11 - surface water drainage on application ref. P19/S2894/FUL Erection of two-storey four-bedroom detached house with associated car port and parking. Land to the south Foxhill Close. For information only

       Applications Granted


P19/S4521/HH Amendment (No 1) Two storey rear extension with timber boarding, 4 roof lights to lower roofs. Demolition of existing conservatory, glazing amendments Homestead Cottage Sonning Eye RG4 6TN Amended Plans, Tree Survey and Arboricultural Report received on March 4th
077/20 Eye & Dunsden Village Hall The Chairman reported that the Hall remains closed. Applications for a new Bookings Manager have been received and these will be shortlisted. The post will begin in September. Events are booked in for the autumn.

The final part of the SODC grant has been paid and all loans have been repaid. Some of builder’s invoice has been retained as there are still outstanding issues. Richard Berkley requested details. (Chairman to action) 
078/20 Neighbourhood Development Plan The steering group is meeting this week. Questionnaires have been sent out to all residents. A Planning Consultant has been appointed to apply for a Locality Grant for further funding.
079/20 Community Matters 

079.01/20 There is an abandoned car in the public car park at Furleigh Bank. The Clerk was asked to report this. (Clerk to action)

079.02/20 It has been suggested by a resident that a fence is erected around the green area of Furleigh Bank that would stop fishermen ignoring the signs and camping overnight. The gate would be locked at night. This idea will be costed. (Cllr Berkley to action)

079.03/20 The roof on the old well on Dunsden Green has collapsed. The Clerk was asked to seek its repair.
079.04/20 Clive Leeke had reported on Fix My Street the dumping of bags and boxes of trainers beside some previously dumped hardcore at the entrance to Foxhill Lane. 
080/20 Community Orchard 

080.01/20 A contractor has undertaken 12 hours of work on the orchard grass and trees. 

080.02/20 A tree from the orchard fell across Tagg Lane and damaged the fence and hedge of Orchard Cottage. The Estate cleared the road to provide access. The Parish Council has requested a survey of the orchard boundary trees. This is to take place this week and any necessary work will be scheduled. The clerk was asked to write to the owner of Orchard Cottage to discuss the hedge repair. (Clerk to action)
081/20 Allotments The Clerk has prepared a plan of the Playhatch allotments. There are two plots possibly available. There are plots with a collapsed shed which needs clearing. Richard Berkley will ascertain what is required. (Cllr Berkley to action) The Clerk has someone waiting to take on a plot. (Clerk to action)
082/20 Matters for future consideration Risk Assessment review; flood alleviation scheme; response to the Reading Transport Plan 2035
   
The meeting closed at 9.22pm.


Date of next meeting: June 16th 2020
  A planning working party met on Skype after this meeting to discuss the planning application too late in for the agenda for the main meeting:
P20/S1545/HH Proposed timber gates and post and rail fence to entrance drive Dunsden Farmhouse Dunsden Way Dunsden Green RG4 9QG 
The Parish Council recommends this application for approval.
REPORT TO EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL MAY 2020
FROM CLLR DAVID BARTHOLOMEW
GENERAL OCC REPORT
SHIELDING OUR MOST VULNERABLE
The most vulnerable residents across Oxfordshire will have recently received correspondence from the NHS, identifying them as high risk and advising them to strictly self-isolate for 12 weeks. We know this long-term restriction may cause additional concerns for those without any nearby support and we want to make sure any shielded residents who don’t know where to turn, are not handling these additional worries alone. Local authorities across Oxfordshire have worked with the local Voluntary and Community Sector to develop a simple point of contact for those who have been told by government that they have been identified as extremely vulnerable, and who have no support network and would otherwise be completely isolated.
This new, dedicated line provides our extremely vulnerable residents access to a central team who will be able to offer advice on a range of issues, and will be operational from 8:30am to 8:00pm Monday to Friday and 9:00am - 5:00pm Saturday and Sunday. Those who have been identified as extremely vulnerable by the NHS and have no support network should contact the dedicated team on 01865 89 78 20 or email shield@oxfordshire.gov.uk. For those residents who are not in a high-risk category but still in need of support, there are a number of initiatives taking place across the county. They should visit Oxfordshire All In  for more information on nearby community support.
BUSINESSES IN OXFORDSHIRE WARNED TO PROTECT AGAINST COVID19 SCAMS
Businesses in Oxfordshire must be vigilant against scams and fraud. Malicious email attachments, false government grant phone calls and CEO impersonation scams are among a raft of scams undermining businesses as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. OCC is supporting Businesses Against Scams – an initiative from National Trading Standards – with a free online training tool to protect businesses, employees and customers from costly scams. The initiative provides free tools for businesses to help upskill and train their workforce, through free online training modules that will help staff identify and prevent potential scams. Businesses can take the training and sign up at: www.friendsagainstscams.org.uk/BAS.
WORK TO REPAIR AND IMPROVE OXFORDSHIRE ROADS ROLLS ON
Work to repair roads across Oxfordshire is continuing under strict safety rules to ensure OCC’s promised £32m repair pledge is delivered. The government has stated councils should carry on with work to improve and make roads safe as long as it can be done within Public Health England guidance.
MORE THAN 90% OF CHILDREN GET THEIR FIRST CHOICE OF PRIMARY SCHOOL 
More than 90% of children set to enter the classroom for the first time this September have been offered their first choice of primary school in Oxfordshire. A total of 6,690 of the 7,384 applicants have received their first choice. Meanwhile 538 applicants have been offered one of the alternative schools they listed on their application form, and only 156 have been offered an alternative that they have not listed as a preference. The consistent high number of first choices achieved in Oxfordshire is due to OCC’s careful forward planning to make sure the right numbers of school places exist. This has been achieved through the building and opening of new schools, the expansion of existing schools (new buildings, making better use of existing accommodation), and marginal increases in admission numbers.
SPECIFIC OCC REPORT FOR EYE & DUNSDEN 
THIRD READING BRIDGE 
The MP Summit meeting scheduled for March was cancelled due to the Covid crisis but the consultation about the Reading Transport Strategy 2036 (including Third Reading Bridge) has now been launched and I have emailed all councillors in respect of this. It is important that all parish councils in South Oxfordshire respond.
FIX MY STREET 1822763: DAMAGED PIER ON SONNING BRIDGE
I have been in contact with officers and the pier is on the list of bridges requiring repair. Unfortunately, there is currently a backlog of structures requiring both repair and maintenance so they were unable to give an exact date for any work. It is however being regularly checked for safety to ensure that the barriers are still in place.
DAMAGED/MISSING CHEVRONS ON SPAN HILL A4155
I previously reported this matter to officers. Some repairs have now been done, but many signs are still damaged/dirty. These will be repaired/cleaned in the near future.
B478 ACCIDENTS CONTINUE
Despite the surface retexturing there has been another accident. Officers have again visited the site but have flagged-up that there have been only two slight injury collisions in the last five-year period (up to end of Feb 2020). These injury collisions occurred in October 2016 and November 2017. Therefore, despite the recent accidents, this site does not score highly for remedial works. However, the latest vehicle to leave the road has removed one of the ‘back to back’ chevrons and post as well as a ‘Vergemaster’ reflective post which will be replaced. In addition, OCC intends to replace all the chevrons with versions that have a fluorescent surround rather than a yellow surround. The fluorescent material can be very effective in drawing attention to signs that are mounted below overhanging trees. OCC also intends to provide an additional chevron assembly and a couple more Vergemaster posts at the apex of the bend. 
 
TEMPORARY DRAIN COVERS ON B478 NEAR BRIDGE
I escalated this matter and am pleased to note the matter has been satisfactorily resolved.
REVISED RESTORATION PLAN FOR MW.0020/20 SONNING QUARRY 
A revised restoration plan for MW.0020/20 Sonning Quarry has been submitted.  This now re-instates the woodland to the north of the Phase, and has changed the habitat areas slightly.
 
The revised drawing is available on the public website:
http://myeplanning.oxfordshire.gov.uk/swiftlg/apas/run/wphappcriteria.display?paSearchKey=289477
 
Comments on these amendments should be made by Wednesday, 27th May.
SPECIFIC SODC REPORT FOR EYE & DUNSDEN
Nothing to report. Cllr Rawlins has covered general District matters in his report.
 SODC ward councillor’s report 
– Eye & Dunsden – 19th May 2020 
Covid-19 
The special arrangements under the “Local Resilience Forum” structure continue are likely to do so for some time. 
The number of residents on the shielded list is growing as GP surgeries add more names. SODC is being asked to make structured telephone calls to each person to ensure well-being and to identify any needs for support. The first priority being new names. 
SODC and its outsource provider have processed and paid most special Covid business grants and are busy addressing cases with issues or apparent errors as well as cases under newer schemes from government (for example for those who don’t pay rates directly but who do so through their landlord). 
A great deal of normal other work is on pause. Staffing is stretched. 
Normal committees and councillor processes are largely suspended. 
Scope now exists for remote meetings. 
The government have as yet failed to make any changes to the planning system - other than enabling virtual processes with videoconferencing. Thus applications still have to be accepted and “determination” or decision date deadlines still apply. As yet site visits are not possible – either for officers, consultants providing evidence or indeed inspectors. Public appeal hearings have been in suspension, but there is active consideration of how much can be restarted and done remotely. All across local government there is concern that that large and contentious applications cannot be resolved at this time - if proper democratic processes are to be respected. The failure of central government to make any adaptations – other than enabling remote meetings is putting pressure on SODC and other LPAs to work through remote planning committee meetings and to deal with the backlog. Developers could seek to benefit from non-determination by the deadlines by triggering appeals. In order to deal with this backlog it is likely that there is going to have to be a triage system whereby not all the cases that would normally go to committee will be able to do so. The pressure is on and SODC are going to have to decide how to resolve this problem. 
(Breaking news – emergency arrangements emerged today. Under these arrangements the call-in by district councillors will assume much more importance. It will be important to flag any appropriate cases in good time for call-in and to ensure that those put forward do have strong planning grounds for refusal.) 
Central government are beginning to chart a course for the easing of the Covid-19 lockdown and for resumption of as much economic activity as possible. Clearly it is hoped that the summer will bring reducing numbers of Covid cases. However (subject to progress on testing, tracing and ultimately a vaccine) there remain risks for the future – including the autumn/winter period. 
Council Finances 
The impact of Covid-19 is having a very serious impact on local government with finances already weak. 
For SODC there are estimates of an overall net extra cost of £1 million per month of lockdown (including losses of income) – there may also be ongoing costs after strict lockdown - as lockdown is gradually eased. 
In principle central government originally suggested that they will meet the necessary financial impacts. However, more recently there have been suggestions that loss of income –much the largest impact – may not now be fully covered; (even though they arise from UK Gov decisions). 
SODC has a significant annual deficit (largely from past failure to increase council tax appropriately) and already has very low costs by comparison with other districts. Fortunately is does have a bit more by way of reserves than many others. Thus overall there is great uncertainty and there are very many unknowns. 
Waste collection 
As you will know the OCC recycling waste centres have been closed to the public during the Covid-19 lockdown, but are re-opening - with restrictions – from yesterday. Otherwise SODC have been able to maintain all collections of bins – including brown bins. (Please note that SODC is offering a “double” collection of brown bin waste in this week commencing 18th May.) The payable services to collect bulk waste – such as sofas or beds etc – were suspended, but have now resumed; they do not however DIY waste or commercial waste, (and never have done). 
Local Plan 
The examination of the Oxford City Local Plan is now almost complete and the Inspectors have released their final report. They fully endorse the Oxford City housing needs and by implication the full burden of unmet need falling onto South Oxfordshire. Ironically the C-19 experience has brought into question scope for less commercial property requirements and thus perhaps scope to repurpose land and building for homes in urban areas like Oxford. However the Oxford City housing need is now crystallised. 
It appears that SODC may be the first council ever to do a Local Plan “Examination in Public” via some kind of videoconferencing app. It may be that these begin in July 2020. 
Leigh Rawlins 
District Councillor 

